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“An Angel Gone To Heaven” Tonya Turner, wife of Chuck Turner own-
er Serice Marine passed away on December 15th. She was known by 
many of us anglers and always greeted each of us with a smile. She will 
be missed.

“Another Great Loss To Lake Fork!” Louie Vaughn passed away on 
December 21st. He was a great guide on Lake Fork and owner of Reel 
Time Rods. His wife, Kari and him built the Burnin’ Stump Lodge on 
Lake Fork. He was a good friend and will be missed.

Lake Fork Water Level Down For A Good Reason
  Engineers have recommended that the Sabine 
River Authority of Texas, Lake Fork Division, 
make minor repairs to the soil cement along the 
Lake Fork Dam, some of which are currently lo-
cated underwater. Recent wave action dislodged 
numerous small sections of the soil cement along 
the upstream side of the embankment, which pro-
tects the earthen portion of the dam.
  To facilitate these superficial and routine repairs, 
a drawdown of the reservoir began Monday, De-
cember 13th to a target elevation of 397’ msl. The 
current schedule is to have the work completed 

and the lake trending back up by the end of Janu-
ary 2022, but the rate of rise will depend on the 
progress of work, rainfall, and inflow from up-
stream tributaries.
  The drawdown will give lake side property own-
ers an opportunity to inspect and make necessary 
repairs to boathouses, piers, retaining walls, and 
related structures. Construction approval applica-
tions for this type of activity can be obtained from 
the Lake Fork Division Office (903-878-2262).
  Extreme caution needs to be taken by all anglers 
coming to catch one of the many Lake Fork large 

bass swimming in our lake. Hopefully the lake 
will be on the rise once construction on the dam is 
completed. Once again how fast it might get back 
to normal depends on the spring rains and run off. 
As of January 25th the lake level was -5.95 feet 
below pool level. This isn’t a major problem to be 
concerned about, a few years ago during the major 
drought we had the lake got down to -8 feet below 
pool. Now is a great time to be positive by learn-
ing where the humps come out, where the creeks 
bend, new passage ways, and submerged stumps 
you didn’t realize were there at full pool.
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(903) 383-7885
Lake Fork

Located on 515
Between Hwy 154 & Hwy 17
Website: www.scenic515cabins.com

Email: scenic515mascha@gmail.com 
Mascha Taylor ~ Property Manager

Great Lodging Accomodations at Texas #1 Bass Fishing Lake

Nestled Among Beautiful Oak & Hickory Trees * Covered Boat Parking 
* Clean Cabins * Full Baths * Direct TV * Small Refrigerator * Microwave  

* Coffee Pot * Two Double Beds * Guide Services Available

15 Cabins * Bunkhouse
Blue Bird Lodge
Blue Bird House

“Great Rates”
Make Your  Reservations

Today!!!
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“Bubba’s New Year Just Has To Get Better!”
By Don Hampton
  
    Well Bubba had just a great Christmas with 
his family coming to his homestead. He does 
love his kids and grandkids. What he says he 
really enjoys is spoiling his grandkids while 
they’re at his house, giving them candy and 
cookies and then sending them home for his 
kids to go through what he had to go through 
raising them. He does have a sense of humor 
when it comes to that.
  I do believe what he enjoyed the most was 
the eating and opening presents though. I’m 
not real sure just how much he loved pick-
ing up all the wrapping paper and the cleanup 
afterwards, but we all know he can put on a 
good show and how much he loves that crap!
  It is a good thing he got some fishing stuff 
from Santa to play with because his New Year 
just isn’t starting off with him in the best spir-
its. The way he has been acting you would 
think his dog ran away and he had a fish hook 
stuck  in his back side. The main reason for 
his change of attitude is his boat is broke. It 
would seem just before the holidays he hit a 
stump (his lack of judgment I’m sure) and 
broke the driveshaft in his motor. Well with 
the holidays you can’t get parts because ev-
eryone is celebrating with their families. Ac-

cording to Bubba this is all just wrong when 
it comes to his boat getting fixed!
  A bad part of the situation is he has good 
insurance and they have already sent him the 
check to have it fixed. He will sit staring at the 
check in his hand and whining like his little 
great granddughter when Bubbette won’t give 
her candy or let her have his way. Whenever 
Bubba can’t just get up and go fishing when 
he wants, you would think the world came to 
an end. To top it all off, all his fishing buds 
are spending holidays with their families and 
won’t take him fishing. To Bubba this ain’t 
right either!!! He believes holidays, anniver-
saries and birthdays are great fishing times! 
Sunshine, rain, sleet or snow, a fishing he will 
go!
  To top it all off, Bubbette isn’t making mat-
ters any better. With Bubba around the house 
more, she’s putting him to good use. She 
has him running errands, helping with house 
chores, going shopping with her, exchanging 
gifts, visiting friends. You know, all that crap 
Bubba really loves!
  Bubbette is getting so tired of his moping 
around the house, she’s ready to smother him 
with a pillow in his sleep, run away from 
home or buy him a boat to get him back to 
normal. Bubba would really like the last one, 

he doesn’t care much for the others though. 
Especially the one with the pillow. She does 
believe he loves that boat way too much! At 
times she gets a little jealous of how much 
Bubba loves his boat and fishing but she 
knows there are a lot of worse habits a man 
could have. 
  The best thing is within the next week Bub-
ba will be back in his boat and on the lake 
and doing what he loves with a passion! This 
will give his mechanic, his dealership, Mer-
cury, his friends, his relatives and everyone 
involved and around Bubba a reprieve and 
make him and them happy once more! 
  Happy New Year & Stay Safe!!  



b
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(Continued on Next Page)

Hwy. 69 to Alba North 3 miles
on FM 17 or Hwy 515 to FM 17

South 3 Miles
“Why Stay Anywhere Else”

2712 N. Hwy. 17
Alba, Texas 75410

903-474-7479

Room Amenities Include:
Refrigerator, Coffee Pot, Microwave,
2 full size beds, flat screen Direct TV,

New Mini-Split AC/Heating Units
Event Center ~ Let Us Host Your Next Event
Motel • RV Park • Guide Serves • Boat Ramp

Boat Storage Units $45/mo.
Visit Us Online

www.gofishfork.com

Opening Friday February 11th
Take Out or Dine In

New Specials!!! BYOB
	 Great Catfish, Crawfish

Shrimp and Boudin
“Ya’ll Come On In!!!!”

Junction of Hwy 515 & CR 1970 * Yantis, TX.
903-383-7121

Store Hours: Mon. ~ Sat. 5:30 to 7:00
Fri. & Sat. 5:30 to 6:00 * Sun. 5:30 to 6:00

“Be

The F
ish

!” “BeThe Fish!”

Best Selection of Tackle on Lake Fork!

“HOT TO GO!”
 BREAKFAST ITEM IN STORE

Sausage, Egg, Cheese Biscuits
“We Got It Ready To Go!!!”

FALCON RODS
CARA NOW IN STOCK!!!!

Texas Game Warden Memorial Moving To New Home

  Since 2012, the 
Game Warden Peace 
Officer’s Associa-
tion has been work-
ing to relocate the 
memorial from the 
Texas Freshwa-
ter Fisheries Cen-
ter in Athens to the 
grounds of the Texas 
State Capitol. The 
life-size bronze fig-
ure of a Texas Game 
Warden stands to 
honor the wardens 
that lost their lives 
in the line of duty 
and serves as a re-
minder of the en-
during legacy of the 
Texas Game War-
dens.
 “The Association 
saw this as a nec-
essary move since 
other memorials—

specifically peace 
officer memorials—
are housed on the 
grounds of the Texas 
State Capitol,” said 
Game Warden Peace 
Officer Association 
President and current 
Texas Game Warden 
Major, Quint Balk-
com. “Housing the 
memorial on Capitol 
grounds would also 
serve a larger audi-
ence, many who have 
never interacted with 
a Texas Game War-
den. This is an edu-
cational opportunity 
to learn more about 
our history and our 
critical conservation 
efforts.”
 When the Game 
Warden Peace Of-
ficer’s Association 

took the reins of this 
project, they also 
facilitated the nec-
essary funding and 
legislative efforts 
required for reloca-
tion. After multiple 
attempts, a 2017 
resolution in support 
of the project passed 
through both cham-
bers of the Texas 
legislature. A recent 
hearing of the State 
Preservation Board 
cleared logistical 
hurdles that had 
stalled relocation.
 “This is an incred-
ible step in the 
right direction,” 
said Colonel Chad 
Jones, Director of 
Law Enforcement 
for the Texas Parks 
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3362 N. FM 17 Alba, TX.,
Owners Dru & Deb Davis

“Home of the Jumbo Pork Tenderloin!”
Wednesday thru Saturday

6 a.m. ~ 2:00 p.m.
Serving Full Breakfast Menu

6 a.m. till 10:30 a.m.
Daily Lunch Specials

            Homemade Pies & Desserts
Family Owned & Operated*Call In Orders Welcome

    HIDEAWAY HARBOR
LAKE FORK
845 CR 1987
YANTIS, TX.
75497

NEW!! DEEP WATER ACCESS BOAT RAMP
Make Your Reservations Today *Wi-Fi * Dish Network 

* Certified Scales * Bait & Tackle Shop * Live Bait 
* Fishing Pier * Motel, Cottage, Bunk House, Lodge, Grocery

Annual RV Leases Available * 3 Boat Ramps
Boat Storage * Camping

Email: stay@hideawayharbor.com or visit our website
www.hideawayharbor.com

1-(903) 383-2733 or 1-(877) 383-2503

and Wildlife Depart-
ment. “The fallen 
wardens this memo-
rial honors arent just 
the wardens of the 
past. Some of them 
were my friends and 
colleagues. Placing 
the memorial at the 
Capitol ensures their 
sacrifices will be 
remembered daily 
by the leaders, resi-
dents, and visitors to 
this state.”
 Despite overcoming 
monumental hurdles, 
the memorial still 
faces an uphill battle 
to its final home.
 “Now that the proj-
ect has received fi-
nal approval from 
the State Preserva-
tion Board, we have 
moved into the plan-
ning phase of reloca-
tion which will be a 
lengthy process as 

well,” said Balkcom. 
“Ordering the gran-
ite for a new pedestal 
and physically mov-
ing the memorial 
takes months to plan 
and perform, but I 
am thrilled the proj-
ect is one step closer 
to its new home and 
honoring our fallen 
family the way it 
was intended.”
 Balkom added that 
an updated sculpture 
will be replacing the 
memorial in Athens 
in the future.
 As the state’s only 
conservation law en-
forcement agency, 
Texas Game War-
dens patrol its vast 
network of water-
ways, respond to 
natural disasters 
and oversee hunting 
and fishing regula-
tions. Through the 

agency’s 125 year 
history, 19 Texas 
Game Wardens have 
lost their lives while 
serving the people 
of Texas.

Closed For Month of January
On Vacation
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Answers on Page 21

“Lake Fork in 2022!”

(See Lake Fork in 2022.....
  Continued on Page 20)Hours

10 AM till
9 PM

Monday thru
Saturday
Closed 

Sundays

Glenn & Tina Hanner ~ Owners
When You Build That Thirst

Hooking Those Big Bass,
We have what you want to 

quinch that thirst!
 Come & Visit Us!!!

We Have All Of 
Your Favorite 

Beverages Here!

By David Ozio

     “It was almost eighty degrees at Christmas when I 
penned this article! I mean, good grief! Now add in the 
fact that the SRA pulled the plug on the lake so they 
could do repairs on the dam! Well, here we go. It’s go-
ing to be a very interesting 2022. The most interesting 
thing about this whole ordeal is what we talked about 
in a recent seminar at Lake Fork Marina. New areas 
will come into play that haven’t been fished since 2015. 
Humps and pond dams that were originally too deep 
will now be a prime-time location. Also, creek bends, 
wood and even submerged tires will be the new norm. 
At least temporarily. Oh yah, add in some cold temper-

atures that are headed our way and we will have to put 
on our thinking caps.
   As it stands now, the lake is six foot under pool and the 
water temps are hovering around the high 50’s to low 
60’s which points to the fact that most bass are looking 
to set up for their long winter nap. There are a few cave-
ats that will move them to grab a meal and the plan is to 
shed some light on what should or can happen. Stable 
water in January will move the green beasts to their typ-
ical winter lairs even though the lake is low and can be 
caught on the right day. Their feeding habits are slowed 
down due to the cold water and one good meal could 
last them a while. The key is to target schools of shad 
and bar fish in the 20-30 foot range. Good electronics 
are the key and pay strict attention to the hooks that sur-
round the school. The A-rig will be the go to set up to 
target these monster bass and rig it with any five inch 
swimbait on a 3/16 oz head. A flutter spoon or jigging 
spoon will also do the trick and my color choice will 
be gold. Focus your search on humps, roadbeds, long 
points and pond dams. If you notice the big arches lay-
ing on the bottom, switch to the Carolina rig or football 
jig in black/blue to attract the larger bites. Use a long 
leader on your C-rig with a 3/0 or 4/0 hook. Creature 
baits, large worms or giants lizards will be the baits of 
choice. I use blue fleck and chartreuse pepper on cloudy 

days and watermelon red or watermelon candy colors 
when the suns beaming down in full force. Drop shots 
will play a huge roll in the coming months especially if 
the lake stays at this level or slightly below. January is 
the time of the year when the ultra giants are moving 
around and it offers the extreme possibility to boat the 
trophy of your dreams.
  An alternate pattern targets the skinny water. Fishing 
shallow on the bright sunny days is the place to be, es-
pecially between 2:00 and 5:00pm. It is the warmest 
part of the day and the top layer of water offers comfort 
to the sluggish bass. Vegetation is the attraction, if you 
can find any, for these bass and I would throw a rattle-
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Annual Leases Only

Toyota ShareLunker Program Kicks Off 36th Season
  The month of January begins a new year and 
with it the beginning of the 36th season of the 
Toyota ShareLunker program when anglers 
across the state, and for that matter the nation, 
cast their lines and fish for Largemouth Bass in 
Texas’ world class fisheries. The Toyota Share-
Lunker program has played an integral part in 
making Texas a destination for hundreds of thou-
sands of anglers in search of this prized sport 
fish.
 The 2021 season 35 was one for the record 
books. Last year saw multiple milestones reached 
and memories made by anglers and the dedicated 
Texas Parks and Wildlife Department (TPWD) 
Inland Fisheries staff that make the program a 
success. Anticipation is high for what 2022 could 
have in store for anglers across the state and the 
nation.
 What better way to jump start the new year than 
to grab a pole and hit the water in search of a 
13-pound plus Largemouth Bass. Nothing beats 
the feel of the line being cast, seeing the lure land 
on the water, and the anticipation of a strike from 
a possible fish of a lifetime.

 “We are excited to kick off another ShareLunker 
season,” said Toyota ShareLunker Program Co-
ordinator Kyle Brookshear. “The Sharelunker 
program contributes to the selective spawning 
and stocking of these world-class offspring and 
also helps us gather vital catch and genetic data 
to help our fisheries biologists better manage tro-
phy bass populations throughout the great fisher-
ies of Texas.”
 During the first three months of the season (Jan. 
1 through March 31), anglers who reel in a 13+ 
pound bass can loan it to the Texas Parks and 
Wildlife Department for the ShareLunker selec-
tive breeding and stocking program. These an-
glers can call the ShareLunker hotline at (903) 
681-0550 to report their catch 24/7 until April 1, 
2022.
 Anglers who catch and donate one of these 13+ 
lunkers earn Legacy Class status, receive a catch 
kit filled with merchandise, a 13lb+ Legacy de-
cal for their vehicle or boat, VIP access to the 
Toyota ShareLunker Annual Awards event and a 
high-quality replica mount of their Lunker fish 
from Lake Fork Taxidermy. These anglers will 

also receive entries into two separate drawings- a 
Legacy Class Drawing and the year-end Grand 
Prize Drawing. Both drawings will award the 
winner a $5,000 Bass Pro Shops shopping spree 
and an annual fishing license.
 The year-round Toyota ShareLunker program 
offers four levels of participation for catching 
bass over eight pounds or 24 inches in Texas. 
The 2022 season offers an opportunity to join the 
special club of premier anglers who have submit-
ted a Legacy class ShareLunker.
 Anglers who enter data for any lunker they catch 
greater than 8 pounds or 24 inches during the 
calendar year 2022 also receive a catch kit, a de-
cal for their vehicle or boat and an entry into the 
year-end Grand Prize Drawing to win a $5,000 
Bass Pro Shops shopping spree and annual fish-
ing license. ShareLunker entry classes include 
the Lunker Class (8lb+), Elite Class (10lb+), and 
Legend Class (13lb+).
 Once a lunker is reeled in, anglers need to en-
ter the catch data on the Toyota ShareLunker 
mobile app – available for free from the Apple 
        (See Toyota ShareLuniker...Continued on Page 21 )
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“The Moon Report”
“Hopeful for 2022”
By Terri Moon

 Wow – where do I be-
gin??? It has been a year 
full of blessings but also 
a year of  shocking, 
heartbreaking, tragic 
events for the Lake Fork 
fishing community. First 
we lost the GREATEST 
Lake Fork guide Mark 
Pack to covid. He was 
such an ambassador to 
the sport and especially 
to Lake Fork. Then we 
lost Skeeter Fowler – 
another great Lake Fork 
guide who was always 
there to help others in 
this sport. Sadly it was 
also to covid. 
  Next, Brady Winans 
(the Costa rep) and his 
fishing partner Scott 
Dean were in a hor-
rific boat wreck on Ce-
dar Creek when they 
ran into heavy fog and 
crashed into the dam 
– ejecting them both! 
They are both alive 
thank God but Brady 
suffered a broken back, 
two broken legs, two 
broken ribs and a broken 
clavicle, and was care 
flighted to Tyler where 
he has had many surger-
ies, and serious rehab 
ahead of him. But he is 
such a fighter! #BUILD-
BACKBRADY! Scott 
suffered a broken jaw 
and of course a totaled 
boat. Please keep these 
guys in your prayers 
for the long road ahead 
of them. Also, there is a 
go-fund-me account set 
up for them to help their 
families get through the 
coming days. They are 
also planning a benefit 
tournament with a raffle/
auction on Lake Tawa-

koni Feb. 27, 2022. A 
huge thank you to ev-
eryone who is making 
this possible.
  Sadly we lost sweet 
Tonya Turner, the wife 
of Chuck Turner, own-
ers of Service Marine 
in Emory, Texas af-
ter a long battle with 
Alzheimer’s. Special 
prayers for Chuck and 
family.
  Finally, just before 
Christmas, I got word 
that a dear friend, Lake 
Fork guide and co-own-
er of Reel Time Rods, 
Louie Vaughn passed 
away. I’ve known Louie 
since I first started guid-
ing on Lake Fork. I 
loved fishing group trips 
with him and if I was al-
ready booked, he would 
be the one I’d call to help 
me out. My husband 
Jerry thought the world 
of Louie. They became 
fast friends – so he made 
Louie a great deal on a 
beautiful white and blue 
Skeeter boat. Louie told 
me it was his first ever 
Skeeter boat and he 
guided out of it for many 
years and just loved it! 
I will always cherish 

knowing Louie and all 
the great memories on 
Lake Fork. Prayers for 
his sweet wife Kari to 
get her through the days 
ahead. It’s a tough jour-
ney for all these devas-
tated families touched by 
these tragedies. I think 
all of us are hoping for 
a better 2022! I’m just 
grateful for all the bless-
ings that I’ve witnessed 
during these heartbreak-
ing times. 
  Now for all of you that 
haven’t heard, the Lake 
Fork water level  is in a 
draw-down to 6 ft. low 
for repairs on the dam. 
It’s so important to ex-
ercise extreme caution 
if you are going to be 
on the water. There are 
still hazards even in the 
boat lanes because not 
all channel markers are 
where they are supposed 
to be. So, please – please 
– please be careful out 
there!
  The crappie have 
moved out to 30 to 50 
ft. of water. The depth 
they are holding at can 
change daily so keep a 
close eye on that graph 
(Continued on Next Page)
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to see how deep you need to target. The tough part 
of when the crappie go so deep – is the strong winds 
we’ve had to deal with in open water. It sure makes 
me appreciate my Skeeter Solera. It was definitely 
made for rough water. I’ve never felt safer in a boat 
than this one! 
  The baits that have been producing are Skipper jigs 
¼ oz. in black/chartreuse or chartreuse/white 
– also, Limits tackle 1/8 oz. in grey/black, pink/
chartreuse or Bonehead ¼ oz. jig heads with 3 inch 
slimsticks in silver shad, or slick neon.
  I hope you all have had as good a holiday as pos-
sible, and wishing you all the best in 2022!
  Also, prayers for Mama Nova who took a tumble 
just before Christmas and sprained her ankle and 
hurt her back – wishing her a quick recovery. Love 
to all.
  Hope to see all of you on the water and have a very 
blessed year!

Come Fish Beautiful Lake Fork!! Book Your Trip Today 903-335-0941     

Dave Settle couldn’t let 2021 go out without 
catching at least one more bass for the year! 
He caught this nice hawg on 12/31/21. C.P.R.

Ben Martin from St. James, MO., was fishing 
Lake Fork with guide Whitt Smith on 12/8/21 
when he caught this nice bass. C.P.R.
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FAST • FRIENDLY• SPEEDY • REPAIRS & SERVICE
“To Get You Back On The Water Quick!”

New & Used Trolling Motors
We Sell New Trolling Motors & Install

5004 FM 17 @ Lake Fork Resort • Alba, TX
Chuck Rizuto, Owner

903-850-4477

Guys & Dolls
Hair Salon

Downtown Alba * WIFI available
   129 S. Broadway * 903-765-2420
     ~Stylist ~ * Rebecca * Amber 
* Angie * Mary Ann * Samantha

A Salon For The
Whole Family!

Danny Holder
Lake Fork Guide Service
Licensed Professional Guide

Offering:
Full/Half Day Trips 

Individual or Corporate 
Trips

Bass * Crappie * Catfish

903-638-3913

Public Access Lease for Guadalupe River Trout Fishing is Open
  Anglers have the opportunity to target 
rainbow trout during the peak of cold-
weather stocking and fishing season 
thanks to a Texas Parks and Wildlife De-
partment (TPWD) “no fee” public access 
lease on the Guadalupe River.
 “This lease location provides great 
bank angler access to river trout fishing 
coupled with gorgeous Guadalupe River 
scenery,” said Patrick Ireland, TPWD In-
land Fisheries Division San Marcos and 
Austin District Supervisor.
 The site is at Camp Huaco Springs, 
which is located between New Braunfels  
and Sattler , featuring nearly a half-
mile of bank access along alternating 
pools and riffles on the Guadalupe River. 
Anglers can utilize the bank, which is 
gently sloped and rocky, or wade fish 
both upstream and downstream. There is 
a low-water dam at the upper end of the 
property and deep pool at the lower end.
 Public access to the site is open from 
30 minutes before sunrise to 30 minutes 
after sunset through Saturday, March 5, 
2022, for angling from the banks and 
launching non-motorized boats, canoes, 
kayaks, or other floatable devices for the 
purpose of fishing.
 TPWD will stock this and other sec-

tions of the Guadalupe River, also known 
as the Canyon Reservoir Tailrace, with 
more than 20,000 rainbow trout during 
weekly stockings from early December 
through late-February. Be sure to check 
the 2021-22 Trout Stocking Schedule 
online before you go fishing to confirm 
the stocking date and to find other winter 
trout stocking program angling locations 
and tips.
 Camp Huaco Springs falls under the 
statewide trout regulations so, anglers 
may keep up to their daily bag limit of 
five trout with no minimum length limit. 
Trout anglers  17 years of age and older 
will need a valid fishing license that in-
cludes a freshwater fishing endorsement.
 Anglers may find public access to the 
river in other areas being stocked with 
trout – including Guadalupe Park, oper-
ated by the U.S. Army Corps of Engi-
neers – but should note that special regu-
lations and limits are in effect starting 
800 yards downstream from the Canyon 
Dam release  to the second bridge cross-

ing on River Rd.
 Camp Huaco Springs is located at 4150 
River Road, New Braunfels, TX 78132. 
For more information, or to find leased 
River Access and Conservation Areas 
on other rivers in Texas, visit the RACA 
program website.
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8414 W FM 515
Yantis, Texas 75497

903-383-3232
AUTHORIZED DEALER

SALES * REPAIRS * PARTS * INSTALLATIONS
Here to help with all your trolling motor needs. Repairs: whether it be a bent shaft, an elec-
trical problem in your motor, water in the lower unit, a cable issue, or you just need a part, 
our experienced tech will have you back on the water in no time. We are an authorized Mo-
torGuide Service Center. We also do repairs on Minnkota and all other makes and models 
of trolling motors. Sales: We sell all makes and models of trolling motors.

CERTIFIED DEALER FOR THE ALL NEW LOWRANCE GHOST TROLLING MOTOR
SALES * REPAIRS * PARTS * INSTALLATIONS
We are an authorized Lowrance Electronics service center. We also sell Low-
rance Electronics products, such as Fishfinders, transducers, and accessories.
Advantage Program Available Lowrance products are protected by a one- or two-year lim-
ited warranty (depending on the product), and supported for an additional three years by 
the Lowrance 5-Year Advantage Program, which allows customers to upgrade to the latest 
technology, at a discounted price, in the unlikely event that a product fails or needs repair.

If you don't stand behind our Troops,
PLEASE FEEL FREE TO STAND IN 

FRONT OF THEM!!

Texas Trails Bassmasters of Lake Fork Open Tournament March 19
By Don Hampton
  
  Texas Trails Bassmas-
ters of Lake Fork will 
be hosting their 42nd 
Semi-Annual Bass 
Tournament on March 
19th hosted out of Oak 
Ridge Marina. Any of 
you anglers coming to 
fish the 14th Annual 
Mega Bass Tournament 
on March 27th, this is a 
chance to do some pre-

fishing and enjoy the 
great fishing Fork has 
to offer. 
  Fishing hours for the 
tournament will be 
from 6 am to 3:30 pm. 
It is a five fish limit and 
an individual tourna-
ment. More than one 
individual can fish in a 
boat but each person in 
the boat must be a paid 
entry. Bass in the tour-
nament can touch 16” 

but not break the line. 
Bass over the slot must 
touch the 24” line. The 
Check-It-Stick will be 
the official measuring 
board. Bass under the 
slot must be at least 12” 
in length. Shorter than 
12” cannot be brought 
to the weigh-in.
  Texas Trails Bassmas-
ters of Lake Fork pays 
back 80% of all entries. 
There is also a Big Bass 

Pot, optional to anglers. 
To get into the Big Pot 
is an optional $10 with 
100% payback to the 
top three biggest bass. 
Entry fee for the tour-
nament is $45 with $10 
Big Bass Option. Texas 
Trails Bassmasters will 
be taking entries in the 
white trailer by the lake 
at Oak Ridge Marina 
from 4 pm to 9pm on 
Friday, March 18th, 
and again on Saturday, 
March 19th from 5 am 
to 6 am. 
  If you cannot come 
and fish with us, ev-
eryone is welcome to 
come out, visit with us 
and even buy some raf-
fle tickets for the many 
prizes to be given away 
thanks to our many 
sponsors.
  Texas Trails Bassmas-

ters is a highly motivat-
ed progressive bass fish-
ing club with ties to the 
Wish to Fish Founda-
tion and weight masters 
for the Wood County 
Annual Kid Fish. If you 
are thinking of joining 
a bass club, you can’t 
go wrong with Texas 
Trails Bassmasters of 
Lake Fork. We are now 
accepting memberships 
to our club.
  Dues to join the club 
are a mere $30 per year. 
Cost for tournament is 
$25 with a $5 Big Bass 
Option. There is also 
a progressive side pot 
that is optional for $5 
for the first 7-pound or 
over bass. 
  For more information 
or to obtain an entry 
form for the tourna-
ment see ad on Page 

12. You can visit our 
website at www.texas-
trailsbassmasters.com 
or give Rodney El-
lis, President, a call at 
903-714-6473 or Don 
Hampton, Vice Presi-
dent/Tournament Di-
rector a call at 903-360-
6994.
  Fishing is going to 
be great! Come out 
and fish with us! Who 
knows you may catch 
that bass of a lifetime 
and finish in the tourna-
ment a big winner! 
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Texas State Parks Ambassador Program Accepting Applications for New Central and West Texas Cohort
  After a two-year hiatus, the Texas Parks and Wild-
life Department (TPWD) is proud to announce 
that the Texas State Parks Ambassador Program 
will relaunch in early 2022. The program started 
accepting Ambassadors applications for Central 
and West Texas State Parks on Dec. 15.
 Texas State Parks Ambassadors are a diverse 
group of conservation-minded young adult volun-
teers between the ages of 18 and 30 that are paired 
with a Texas State Park to help foster a new gen-
eration of outdoor stewards. The program seeks 
to attract a younger audience to Texas State Parks 
to continue the conservation of Texas’ wild things 
and wild places for years to come.
  “Connecting young and diverse audiences with 
service and recreation opportunities in our state 
parks is more crucial now than ever,” said Sa-
mantha Toback, Texas State Park Ambassador 
Program Coordinator. “It is especially important 
considering the recent substantial increase in visi-
tation to our state parks and the approaching cen-
tennial of Texas State Parks in 2023.”
   Those interested in joining the program must 
first fill out their application, indicate the parks 
they would like to be paired with, and then the 
top candidates will be selected for an interview. 
The final group that are selected as Texas State 
Parks Ambassadors will then be required to at-
tend Ambassador Leadership Training before be-
ginning their six-month Ambassadorship. During 
that time, Ambassadors will complete 40 hours of 
hands-on service, community outreach, and social 
media projects for their parks.
 The five-day Ambassador Leadership Training 
for the new cohort of Central and West Texas Am-
bassadors will take place in March 2022.  During 
the training, new Ambassadors will be introduced 
to park interpretation, outdoor education program-
ming like Project Wild, provided tips on how to be 
a successful Ambassador, and will also get to par-
ticipate in activities like kayaking, backpacking, 
mountain biking, and more.
 While previous outdoor experience and a desire 
for a career in natural resources is not required, the 
Texas State Parks Ambassador program has led 27 
previous Ambassadors into careers with TPWD.
 “Going into the Ambassador program, I had no 
idea how much it would change my outlook on 
life or that I would end up where I am today as 
a result,” said Steven Simmons, former Ambas-
sador, and current Park Operations Trainee at Ty-
ler State Park. “For young adults looking to gain 
rewarding and valuable experiences with TPWD, 
the Ambassador program provides vast amounts 
of networking, support, and allows you to make 
lifelong friendships that help you to grow person-
ally and professionally.”

 Applications for Central and West Texas Ambas-
sadors opened Dec. 15 and will close on Jan. 26 
and must be submitted online. The six-month term 
for new Ambassadors will begin April 1 and run 
through Oct. 1. Applications for the Panhandle 
and North Texas region will open in February, 
along with South and East Texas applications in 
August. Those interested in applying must be be-
tween the ages of 18-30 and have a high school 
diploma. Applications from anyone who turned 30 
in 2020 and 2021, during the program’s two-year 
hiatus, will also be accepted.
 Learn more about the Texas State Parks Ambas-

sador Program online and get updates about the 
program, as well as a glimpse into what it’s like 
being an Ambassador, via Instagram, Facebook, 
and Twitter.
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TPWD Sets Public Scoping Meetings to Gather Input on Spotted Seatrout Regulations
  The Texas Parks and Wildlife Department 
(TPWD) is seeking public input on the pro-
posed rules changing bag and size limits for 
spotted seatrout on the middle and lower Tex-
as coast. The proposed rules would reduce the 
spotted seatrout bag limit to 3 fish and restrict 
the allowable size to 17-23 inches for two 
years. The goal of this rule is to leave more 
spawning fish in the water for two spawning 
seasons in order to help the populations recov-
er quickly from the 2021 winter storm. These 
regulation changes would only affect Matago-
rda Bay, San Antonio Bay, Aransas Bay, Cor-
pus Christi Bay, and the Upper and Lower La-
guna Madre systems.
The public is encouraged to provide comment 
on the proposed regulation changes. Opportu-
nities to provide comments for or against these 
proposals include:
* Public hearings: TPWD Coastal Fisheries 
staff will be hosting several public hearings 
on the coast to receive input from stakehold-
ers and constituents concerning the proposed 

regulation changes.
* Tuesday, Jan. 11  from 6 p.m.- 8 p.m. at the 
Natural Resources Center (Room 1003), Cor-
pus Christi, TX 78412
* Tuesday, Jan. 11  from 6 p.m. – 8 p.m. at 
the Port Isabel Event and Cultural Center, 309 
Railroad Street, Port Isabel, TX 78578
*Wednesday, Jan. 12 from 6 p.m. – 8 p.m. at 
the Aquarium at Rockport Harbor Education 
Center, 706 Navigation Circle, Rockport, TX 
78382
* Thursday, Jan.13 from 6 p.m. -8 p.m. at the 
USDA Bauer Building, 186 Henry Barber 
Way, Port Lavaca, TX 77979 
* Online: Official public comments of the 
changes can be provided on the TPWD public 
comment page until Jan. 26. 
* Phone or Email: The Coastal Fisheries Divi-
sion at 512-389-8575 or cfish@tpwd.texas.gov
* Zoom Webinar: TPWD Coastal Fisheries 
staff will present proposed fishing regulation 
changes and answer questions in an online we-
binar on Jan. 10 from 6 p.m. – 8 p.m. The we-

binar will also be posted on the Texas Parks 
and Wildlife Department’s YouTube channel 
and Facebook page.
The Texas Parks and Wildlife Commission 
will vote on the adoption of these rules during 
the January 2022 Commission Meeting.
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~ Since 1984 ~ ~ Since 1984 ~

Let us put you on the water in a super new 2022 Bullet, Falcon, Xpress, 
SeaArk, Veranda or a quality used boat!
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FM 1567 W.

# 290

Authorized Dealer Sales 
& Installation

CERTIFIED MECHANICS
SERVICE ON ALL MAKES 

& MODELS

www.sartinmarine.com
FINANCING AVAILABLE

Ask About Our Service Specials
903-383-7726  Toll Free

866-920-8331

AUTHORIZED SALES * SERVICE * PARTS * ACCESSORIES:  AUTHORIZED 
DEALER FOR:  GARMIN * HUMMINBIRD * MOTORGUIDE * MINNKOTA

290 FM 1567 WEST
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Plenty of Parking & Turn Around For You & Your Boat

1067A State Hwy. 37 South * Quitman, TX.,
903-492-3059

B.Y.O.B.         Open Tues. thru Sun. 11 A.M. to 9 P.M.         B.Y.O.B.
Call In Orders Welcome * Private Banquet Room For Large Parties

Daily Lunch Specials * Serving A Full Menu Of Delicious Italian
Classics For You To Choose From

Featuring Homemade Sauces From Scratch
Call In For Take Out Or Come In & Enjoy The Dining Area

Catering Services Available

If you think that Lake Fork isn’t at one of its lower points, you might 
want to think again. Looking south down Running Creek from the 
bridge on FM 2966 you can visibly see the channel, but as you get closer 
to the bridge you will notice shallower water.

 Looking north up Running Creek from the bridge on FM 2966 you 
can visibly see that the boat docks are out of the water. The tributary of 
Running Creek can be distinguished as to where it runs but you also see 
the many stumps anglers have gone over in the past.
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Now Accepting Reservations For 
Commercial & Vendor Spaces
For May 12, 13, 14, 15, 2022 At      

                  17th Annual 
         Paying 11 Places Per Hour

 Giving Away 3  
     2022 Xpress Bass Boats

Anglers from all over the nation will be converging on Lake 
Fork to fish this tournament! What better time to advertise & 

promote your products, merchandise, or company!
Call Today: 903-383-7748 Email: fishnews@lakefork.net
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*

Michael McFarland
Lake Fork Guide Service

Individual * Group * Corporate
* Instructional & Beginner Trips

All Fishermen Welcome! Use the best rod 
& reels and tackle all provided and inclu-
sive with this ad. Specializing in teaching 
basics all the way through to the career 
pro level. High school team discounts!!!? 
Remember to take a kid fishing or hunt-
ing. There is nothing more rewarding 
then the outdoors itself!

Mike@mcfarlandfishing.com
602-826-1524

“Knowing What To Look For!”
By Michael McFarland

  The cold weather has finally arrived here in north east 
Texas.  Better late than never, as they say. Cold weather 
conditions are definitely excellent for hunting but how 
about for bass fishing? Well if you will take the time look 
in the archives and search Google just a bit, you will find 
that some of the biggest bass ever caught were caught 
during the coldest months of the year. In fact many of 
them were caught during the middle of the heaviest and 
worst of cold front conditions. Cold water, rain, snow 
and cold front conditions will definitely slow down the 
overall activity of the average population of bass, how-
ever some of the biggest, oldest and most mature seem 

to not be bothered. Here at Lake Fork its like the biggest 
bass litterally have a calendar and will migrate into stag-
ing areas and spawning grounds regardless of the cold 
water temperatures.  In fact one of Lake Fork’s biggest 
bass ever caught was caught on Valentine’s day by fish-
ing guide Mr. Larry Barnes.
Accordingly she was named Valentine. 
These big bass I am talking about are very large females 
filled with thousands of growing eggs that require a great 
deal of food and protein thus making the big female bass 
very hungry and aggressive. With that being said here is 
what to look for if you are going to fish Lake Fork in 
January.
Threadfin shad, brim & crawfish lure imitations are 

all great choices for bass 
across the entire country so 
lure imitations of the sort 
can definitely work well 
here on Lake Fork as well. 
With these type of baits 
(jigs, Texas rigged creature 
baits, senkos, worms etc.. 
you will want to be fishing 
channel swings and creek 
bends, preferably ones 
with tree stumps and roots. 
On a daily basis you will 
want to target 3 key depth 
ranges. 6-12ft, 12-18ft and 
18-22ft. Once you find a 

bite in one of these ranges you will then know what key 
depth to work for the rest of given day. Now,
if you are here at Fork and truly looking for one big bite 
of a lifetime then you will need to be thinking Gizzard 
shad swimbaits! In fact very large gizzard shad swim-
baits. The big bass seem to key in on the 7 to 10 inch 
size but bigger baits are not uncommon. Bull gizzard 
shad can grow to reach more than 15 inches and literally 
weigh several pounds. Lake Fork is filled with very large 
schools of mature gizzard shad. This abundant large food 
source is much more easily utilized and digests much 
faster than brim and crawfish so the big female bass love 
them.To find gizzard shad on Fork you simply need to 
look for the Loon (diving bird). Please go back and read 
my last month’s article to learn about the Loon,  I believe 
you can find the article on line. Thank you for reading I 
wish you a Happy New Year and great fishing. 
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We l c o m e
A l l  V i s i t o r s 

&  A n g l e r s  To  L a k e  F o r k 
A n d  T h e  A r e a

2022 Skeeter FXR21 APEX

2022 Skeeter FXR20 APEX

Diamond Sports Marine
3910 W. Hwy. 154

Lake Fork
9/10 Mile West of 154 Bridge

903-383-7829

PROUD TO BE PART OF 
THE HERITAGE 
NEW FOR 2022

YAMAHA TECHNICIAN IN HOUSE

www.diamondsportsmarine.com

First National Bank of East Texas
417 South Main
Quitman, Texas

903-763-4545

1947 FM 2946
Emory, Texas
903-474-8055

100 NW Loop 564
Mineola, Texas
903-569-1082

www.fnbgilmer.com
“Branches of First Nation Bank

Of East Texas, Gilmer”

TPWD Closing Oyster Harvest 
Area in Mesquite Bay
 The Texas Parks 
and Wildlife De-
partment (TPWD) 
closed TX-28 in 
Mesquite Bay, part 
of the Aransas Bay 
complex, to com-
mercial  and rec-
reational oyster 
harvest   Dec. 21, 
2021.
 This closing is 
based on samples 
recently collected 
by TPWD show-
ing low abundance 
of legal-sized oys-
ters.  TPWD has 
worked with the 
oyster industry to 
develop criteria 
for closing areas to 
harvest .  The cri te-
ria include param-

eters for oysters 
when they fall  be-
low certain thresh-
olds based on the 
abundance of le-
gal-sized oysters (3 
inches or greater) 
and the percentage 
of small  oysters 
(2-2.9 inches).
 After this clo-
sure,  17 out of 
27 approved or 
conditionally ap-
proved areas will 
be closed to oyster 
harvest .  These ar-
eas will  continue 
to be monitored by 
TPWD and will  re-
open when criteria 
thresholds are met.
 A map showing 
oyster harvesting 

areas can be found 
on the Department 
of State Health 
Services website.
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Lake Fork Sportsman’s Association “Preserving the Legend That is Lake Fork”

TACKLE DONATIONS NEEDED
Rods, reels, tackle, and fishing-related equip-
ment are needed to support the High School 
Fishing Tackle Program sponsored by Lake 
Fork Sportsman’s Association. LFSA re-
quests donations of new and used fishing 
articles that will be cleaned, assembled, and 
refurbished. Items will be further donated to 
area high school fishing teams.  
Call Larry Marler, 336-413-3053, or Mike 
Kostial, 760-458-7885, for more information 
or to arrange a donation.

By Carolyn West

  Lake Fork Sportsman’s Association (LFSA) was 
recently awarded a $12,512 grant to enhance and 
further develop their vegetation renewal program.  
Texas Parks and Wildlife Department awarded 
the funds through their “Habitat and Angler Ac-
cess Program” and allowed application in three 
(3) categories:
   1.	 Habitat Restoration or Enhancement
   2.	 Shoreline and Bank Angler Access
   3.	 Both Habitat Restoration/Enhancement 
and Shoreline and Bank Angler Access.
  LFSA applied for the grant for Habitat Restora-
tion or Enhancement to further the programs cur-
rently being supported by the association.
  Three projects were approved through TPWD 
and the grant.  One will be a new program to fur-
ther develop a prototype used on the shoreline of 
the Sabine River Authority which will be designed 
by LFSA, manufactured by local high school shop 
students, and maintained under experimental con-
ditions in Winnsboro High Schools greenhouse.  
The Fragment/Seed Generator concept is to use 
five tanks per system, place aquatic plants in three 
“growing” tanks equipped with pumps and as the 
plants grow and produce seeds and plant frag-
ments, they will be transferred to the harvesting 
tanks via weir outlets.  Seeds will again be filtered 
out before exiting into the second harvesting tank. 
Fragments will be manually cut and will be cap-
tured there as well.  The ultimate goal is to identify 

areas in Lake Fork with soil qualities rich enough 
to host the new seeds and plants.
  The second project will be building and deploy-
ing floating planters of aquatic grasses.  LFSA, 
again working with local high school shop stu-
dents and biologists with Texas Parks and Wild-
life, will manufacture large and small floating 
planters using PVC, poultry fencing and material 
to weight the planters.  As the aquatic plants grow, 
seeds will be dispersed around them to provide for 
propagation along shorelines.
  The third project for habitat restoration is an ex-
pansion of the high school aquatic grass program 
in greenhouses.  Currently one school is participat-
ing; the grant allows expansion to three schools. 
As a minimum. Star Grass, Eel Grass and Water 

Willow will be grown from starter plants.  Stu-
dents are taught to plant the grasses in pots, place 
them in large aquatic tanks in their greenhouses 
on campus, and   maintain them until an appro-
priate planting time. Then the students are taken 
out on Lake Fork to plant the mature vegetation in 
locations chosen by TPWD.
  Lake Fork Sportsman’s Association’s mission is 
to Preserve the Legend of Lake Fork. It is obvi-
ous that the once plentiful vegetation is no longer 
available for the aquatic habitants.  LFSA recog-
nizes the need to replace much of that vegetation 
to make the lake healthier, provide habitat for fish, 
give better access to the fishing population and to 
prove to everyone that Lake Fork is indeed the 
Number One bass fishing lake in America. 
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Clay Howland  with   
David Ozio

David Ozio

Phil Hennigan    with 
David Ozio

Mark Spaeth with 
David Ozio

trap or chatterbait to draw a strike. Depending upon the 
water temp, a suspending jerkbait would be the ticket if 
the temps are lagging into the mid 40’s. Red colors are 
the main choice for the moving baits and I would have 
a chrome version tied on as a back up. Gold has worked 
well on partly cloudy days and I always keep one handy 
on whatever lure I present. Don’t be afraid to hurl them 
into the thick grass and rip it out as bass will hit it once 
it clears the outer edge. Experiment to see where the 
green fish might be positioned. Make some casts out to 
the deep edge of the grass and slow roll the bait back to 
the boat. You might be surprised at the results.

  January is also a great month to catch numbers on the 
power plant lakes. If cabin fever has set in, give me a 
call and we can wear them out where the water temps 
are summer like. If you are headed out to Lake Fork in 
January searching for the trophy of a lifetime, I would 
love to be a part of this trophy quest. I also have gift 
certificates available if you have friends or loved one’s 
who have dreamt of landing a huge bass. You can con-
tact me at 409 782-4269 or e-mail me at skeet21c@aol.
com. You can follow me on Facebook and Instagram 
at https://www.facebook.com/DavidOzioLakeFork-
Guide. I post my daily trip results on this page. I would 
also like to thank Okuma Fishing USA and Talon Fish-
ing Unlimited for making my job the blast that it is. I 
hope to see a lot of you on the water. Romans 10:13. 
“Everyone who calls upon the name of the Lord shall 
be saved”. I wish all of you a blessed day.”

903-473-8784 • 306 PR 7332 • Emory, TX., 75440
Hwy. 515 to Rains CR 3330 Turn North 1.8 miles

Cabins • Sleeps 3
Aminities Include Direct TV

Microwave • Coffee Pot 
• Mini-fridge

Lodge ~ Sleeps 5, Duplex ~ Sleeps 6
RV Sites • Lake Front & Lake View Full Hook-Ups
Annual • Monthly • Weekly • Overnight

Covered Pavilion • Restrooms
Fishing Pier with Cleaning Station

               Boat Ramp
                               Playground For The   

           Children

“Lake Fork in 2022!”(Continued from Page 6)

3490 S FM 2869
Hawkins, TX 75765
903-769-3600

1102 S Pacific St (US 69 S)
Mineola, TX 75773
903-638-8400
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Just The Right Answers
Sponsored By:

Wish To Fish Foundation
 903-360-6994    www.wishtofishfoundation.com

Toyota ShareLunker (Continued from Page 7)

App Store and Google 
Play – or on the Toyota 
ShareLunker online 
app at TexasShare-
lunker.com. In addi-
tion to providing basic 
catch information, an-
glers can also provide 
a DNA scale sample 
from their lunker bass 
to TPWD researchers 
for genetic analysis.
 The Toyota Share-
Lunker Program is 
made possible in part 
by the generous spon-
sorship of Toyota. 
Toyota is a longtime 
supporter of the Texas 
Parks and Wildlife 

Foundation and the 
Texas Parks and Wild-
life Department, pro-
viding major funding 
for a wide variety of 
fisheries, state parks 
and wildlife projects.
 Prize donors includ-
ing Bass Pro Shops, 
Lake Fork Taxidermy, 
American Fishing 

Tackle Co., Stanley 
Jigs and Sixth Sense 
Lures also provide ad-
ditional support for 
this program. For up-
dates on the Toyota 
ShareLunker Program, 
visit facebook.com/
sharelunkerprogram/ 
or TexasSharelunker.
com
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Game Warden Field Notes

(Continued on Page 24)

  The following items 
are compiled from re-
cent Texas Parks and 
Wildlife Department 
law enforcement re-
ports.
--Drive-by Poach-
ing--  In Nov., a Hen-
derson County game 
warden was contacted 
by a landowner who 
said he heard a gun-
shot near the end of 
his driveway right after 
sunset. The landowner 
walked down to the 
county road and found 
a freshly wounded doe 
in the ditch. Approxi-
mately 45 minutes after 
the doe was shot, the 
warden was talking to 
the landowner when 
a truck stopped for a 
few seconds where the 

deer had been shot, then 
proceeded to leave the 
area. The warden made 
contact with the driver 
who said he was going 
to his girlfriend’s house. 
The warden noticed a 
shotgun in the passen-
ger seat and again asked 
the driver what he was 
doing in the area. Af-
ter a short discussion, 
the driver admitted to 
shooting a deer from the 
county road and said he 
had come back to pick 
it up after he made sure 
no one heard him shoot. 
As the warden was busy 
with the driver of the 
truck, the landowner 
came to the scene with 
another individual. The 
landowner stated he 
watched this individual, 

with his thermal scope, 
as he tried to drag the 
doe to the county road 
so they could load it up. 
Both individuals were 
arrested and booked 
into Henderson County 
jail for multiple viola-
tions.
--Bag o’ Bass-- In Nov., 
a Williamson County 
game warden received 
a telephone call from 
a complainant regard-
ing a fisherman keeping 
undersized striped bass 
in Lake Georgetown. 
The game warden ar-
rived on scene and made 
contact with a fisherman 
matching the descrip-
tion the complainant 
gave. The game warden 
immediately observed 

“December Was Our
25th Anniversary!”
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A Kettle Of Cuddle

A one dish meal that is sure to please everyone 
in your family...the ultimate comfort food!          

By Sue Hampton

 Warm, savory, hearty… Louisiana seafood 
gumbo is the ultimate comfort food. 
  So, bring your loved ones together with 
authentic Creole seafood gumbo. This is 
slow cooking at its best, a one-dish meal 
prepared traditionally and lovingly. For 
a true Creole flavor use only the freshest 
vegetables, herbs and seasonings. It goes 
without saying that only Louisiana sea-
food will give you a dining experience that 
made Creole cooking famous. 
  As with any Creole sauce or stew, you 

start with a roux. Warm up your home with 
Louisana seafood. 
Creole Seafood Gumbo
1-1/2 cups oil
1-1/2 cups flour
3 cups scallions, chopped
2 cups yellow onion, chopped 
5 cloves garlic, chopped
1 tsp. Dill weed
4 bay leaves, whole
Cayenne pepper to taste
3 lbs. Louisiana shrimp, 31-35 count, 
peeled
3 qts. water, hot
1 lb. Louisiana blue crab claw meat
1 lb. Louisiana lump blue crab meat
1 pt. Louisiana oysters, reserving liquid
  In large heavy pot over low flame, brown 
flour in oil, stirring constantly, until gold-
en brown. Add vegetables, herbs and sea-
sonings; gently stir until vegetables are 
soft.
  Add shrimp and simmer until pink. Pour 
in hot water and reserved oyster liquid; 
blend carefully. Add claw crabmeat and 
cook over medium heat approximately 45 
minutes. Add lump crabmeat and oysters. 
Cook until oyster edges curl, about 5 min-
utes. Ladle gumbo over rice in soup bowl. 
Serves 12.
  Top off your meal with this delicious cake 

for dessert!
Easy Sponge Cake
4 eggs, separated 
¾ cup sugar
l/4 cup cold water 
¾ cup sifted flour
2 teaspoons baking powder
1-1/2 tablespoons Cornstarch
1 teaspoon salt
¾ teaspoon lemon extract
  Preheat oven to 325 degrees. Grease bot-
tom only of one 9-inch cake pan. In me-
dium bowl, beat egg yolks until thick and 
lemon colored. Add sugar gradually and 
beat until smooth; stir in water. Combine 
flour, baking powder, cornstarch and salt; 
gradually add to egg yolk mixture. Add 
lemon extract and blend. Beat egg whites 
until stiff but not dry; gently fold into bat-
ter. 
  Pour into pan and bake 30-40 minutes. 
Cool on wire rack. Split in half horizon-
tally; fill between layers with preserves or 
other fruit filling. Frost top of cake (see 
recipe below).
Frosting
Pour 2 cups cold whipping cream into 
chilled medium bowl; add ½ cup granu-
lated  sugar and 2 Tbsp. Cornstarch; stir 
to mix slightly. With an electric mixer on 
low, mix for about 30 seconds, then whip 
on high speed until stiff peaks form – about 
2-1/2 minutes. 
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                       (Continued on Next Page)

three undersize striped bass flopping on the ground 
next to the fisherman. The fisherman had a red bag 
that was open and in plain view there was a fish tail 
sticking out. The warden identified the angler and 
checked for a valid fishing license. The angler said 
all of the fish were his and said they were white bass. 
The game warden explained to him the difference 
between white bass and striped bass. The angler had 
a total of 7 undersized striped bass measuring 15-16 
inches. Four of them were in plastic bags, wrapped 
with black electrical tape, and stuffed in his bag. The 
angler was issued citations and civil restitution was 
filed. The fish were donated to a family in need.
--Poaching on the Job--In Nov., a Bexar County 
game warden received an Operation Game Thief 
complaint about a deer killed in San Antonio City 
limits and immediately went to pick up the poached 
deer. The next day game wardens made contact with 
construction workers that were working at the hous-
ing development where the deer was killed. After 
interviewing one of the subjects, he said that he had 
killed a deer in Devine. After more questioning he 
confessed that he did indeed shoot two deer in the 
housing development construction property. The 
landowner was notified, and the workers are no lon-
ger allowed on the property and charges are pending.
--Operation Lights Out-- In December, 20 game 
wardens were called in to take part in Operation 
Lights Out, which focuses on illegal activity in Red 

River, Bowie and Lamar Counties. Their efforts over 
a weekend resulted in a total of 37 charges filed, three 
arrests, one felony arrest and one impounded vehi-
cle. The violations consisted of hunting from a public 
roadway, possession of an open container, hunting 
duck over a baited area, possession of drug parapher-
nalia and discharge of a firearm from a public road-
way, just to name a few.
--Puff, Puff, Crash-- Two Henderson County game 
wardens received a call in the evening from a local 
landowner who said he and members of his church 
were conducting a bible study when an unknown ve-
hicle sped through his front gate and crashed in the 
pasture behind his property. As the wardens arrived 
on scene, the driver of the vehicle fled on foot and 
couldn’t be found. However, the driver left behind his 
wallet and identification card in the car along with 
other personal items. After searching the area with 
no success, the wardens decided to continue the in-
vestigation the next morning. Early the next day, the 
landowner called the wardens saying he had gone 

deer hunting and as he was leaving the deer stand the 
driver appeared out of nowhere, smoking a cigarette. 
The driver asked him “Where am I? How did I get 
here?” The wardens responded to the call and found 
the landowner and driver sitting down by a fire hav-
ing coffee. The driver told the wardens he decided to 
smoke some Kush cannabis after leaving his parole 
officer’s office. The driver spent the night outside in 
freezing temperatures and was so impaired he had 
no clue how he got to this ranch or where his car was.
--Furry Detectives-- A Limestone County game 
warden was contacted by a landowner who was con-
cerned about an undersized white-tailed buck deer 
head found on his front porch. He told the warden 
he believed his dogs took the deer head from his 
neighbor’s house across the street. The warden spoke 
to the neighbor and found the man who harvested 
the undersized buck. The man admitted he knew 
he made a mistake but was afraid to call the game 
warden because he didn’t want to get in trouble. The 

Free Pick Up & Delivery On Scheduled
Service In The Lake Fork Area
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warden filed several cases including taking an illegal 
buck under 13 inches, untagged deer and a harvest 
log violation.
--Let Minnow How That Works Out--A Navarro 
County game warden received a call from a local 
fisherman about multiple people cast netting and 
keeping everything they caught. The caller told the 
warden they had been recording them with their 
cellphone. When he arrived, the warden found the 
people and a white five-gallon bucket. The bucket 
was nearly full of fish. The warden asked them about 
the fish and one person said they were just minnows. 
The warden told them most of the fish were under-
sized crappie. When asked for fishing licenses and 
identification, one of the individuals said they would 
“just throw them back” and attempted to reach for 
the bucket. The warden stopped them and said the 
fish were now evidence and many of the fish looked 
dead. Upon further inspection of the fish within the 
five-gallon bucket, nearly 100 fish were identified. Of 
those fish, more than 70 were undersized crappie of 
which 61 were either dead or too injured to be re-
leased back into the water. There was also one catfish, 
numerous sunfish, shad and yellow bass. Many of the 
crappie measured between three and five inches in 
length, with the longest being nine inches long. Non-
game fish were returned to the individuals, as they 
had current fishing licenses. Multiple citations were 

issued to the individuals. 
--Guilty Conscience-- A Cherokee County game 
warden was patrolling near Rusk when he found an 
open gate and fresh tire tracks. The warden contin-
ued into the property until the road ended at a gas 
well. A man and young girl dressed in camo were 
found as they were preparing to go hunting. After 
speaking with the duo, he found out they had been 
hunting the area for the past few weeks. When asked 
for their hunting license, the man handed the war-
den his license and said, “I haven’t tagged the deer I 
got two weeks ago yet!” The warden asked if he could 
see a picture of it and the man was happy to show 
it. A citation was issued for an untagged white-tailed 
deer and harvest log violation.
--Getting Schooled-- Two Hood County game war-
dens were alerted by a TPWD Criminal Investiga-
tion Division (CID), motion activated camera that 
was triggered at 6 a.m. by two men in camouflage 
walking with bow and arrows on Acton School prop-
erty. The camera had been set up in attempt to catch 
illegal hunters. When they arrived on scene, the war-
dens spread out through the wooded area to search 
for the men. At 10 a.m., the camera was tripped again 
capturing a photo of one of the men exiting the prop-
erty. One of the wardens ran to a different part of the 
property and found a vehicle driving through the 
school parking lot at a high rate of speed. The driver 

saw the warden and slammed on the brakes. Think-
ing the warden was one of their buddies, the driver 
stopped to pick him up. The warden approached the 
vehicle and the woman who was driving said she 
wasn’t in the area to pick up anyone hunting. After 
being interviewed further, she revealed she was pick-
ing up her boyfriend and his friend. She was instruct-
ed to call her boyfriend and tell him to meet her. The 
boyfriend told the woman he had left the property 
and went to the parking lot of a Kroger. After he was 
detained, he admitted to hunting on school property. 
He also admitted to hunting with his friend and said 
he told him to run when they saw the game warden. 
The TPWD K9 team was deployed and the second 
man was tracked for a long distance until his scent 
was lost. Further investigation revealed the second 
man was on parole and had previous convictions for 
hunting without landowner consent and his hunting 
license was suspended. Evidence was collected and 
the subject was later arrested on a parole blue war-
rant. The investigation is ongoing.



    Page 26          “The Fisherman’s Guide, News You Can Use”              January   

LAND FOR SALE 
for RV, Mobile Home 
or House; Pool; Pier; 
Ramp; Gated Entry. 
903-878-7265. 

Hefner Group Insurance

DISCOUNTS UP TO 40%

www.hefnergroup.com

AUTO BOATATVHOME

MINEOLA			   903-569-5115
MARSHALL			   903-935-0011
HOLLY LAKE		  903-769-5566
TYLER				    903-509-2468
LONGVIEW			   903-297-6787	 	
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No Tournaments on Schedule
As Yet!!!

Bev’s Fish Creations
& Waterfowl Taxidermy

903-473-4529
Replicas ~ $18 per inch

Ducks ~ $325
www.fishandwaterfowltaxidermy.com

Lake Fork Tournament 
Schedule Jan. thru Mar.

2022

January

March
Mar. 6  ~  JC Outdoors Solo

Minnow Bucket 
Mar. 19 ~ Texas Trails Bassmasters

Oak Ridge Marina
Mar. 26 ~ JC Outdoors Teams

Mar. 27 ~ Mega Bass by BassChamps
Lake Fork Marina

Feb. 13 ~ JC Outdoors Solo
Minnow Bucket

Feb. 19~24 ~ MLF BASS PRO
SRA Headquarters

Texas Trails Bassmasters
of Lake Fork starts their 

new season.
Call Rodney Ellis, President

903-714-6473
or Don Hampton

903-360-6994
For More Information

February

Excellence In Painting
by David R. Young
Interior ~ Exterior

Texture Repairs
30+ Years Experience
All Work Guaranteed

903-474-0403

Meetings are held the 2nd Tuesday of each 
month beginning at 6:30 pm at

Lovall’s Restaurant, Lake Fork Marina

MOBILE NOTARY
Tony Clyde Stout

Quitman, TX  76783

903-782-5694

Get Your Entries In Early For The
17th Annual Legend Of Lake Fork

May 13, 14, 15, 2022
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